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UPCOMING EVENTS 

JULY 15, 2017—9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. 

 

SAC will repeat last year’s trip to the 

Leanin’ Tree for a last look at Ed Trumble’s 

amazing art collection. The Leanin’ Tree Museum 
and Sculpture Garden will close August 31, 2017. 
The museum displays the private art collection of  

Ed Trumble, founder of Leanin’ Tree Greeting Cards.  
Beloved by locals and visitors alike, this free mu-
seum has been serving the public for over forty 
years. At age 92, Mr. Trumble feels that his work 
with the      collection is complete and he wants to 
see his art find new homes with the next generation 

of families,     collectors and museums. Selling the art and closing the museum will have no effect on the 
ongoing greeting card business, which is a completely separate entity. Spend a leisurely morning viewing 
this amazing collection of some of the finest western art work in the   country. We’ll take time to browse 
their unique card and gift shop as well, then stop for lunch  at a fun  combo café and consignment shop 
before heading back to Denver. Don’t miss it! 

August 26, 2017 - 10:00 a.m. 
 

PICNIC IN THE PARK 
 

Join SAC members at Memorial Park in 

Arvada for a summer picnic, fun and    

fellowship. The park is just north of the 

main police station and post office.       

Address is 80001 W. 69th Avenue.  Park 

in City Hall parking. There is a grill avail-

able. Bring a blanket or chair 

and picnic fare to share. Wear 

your walking shoes for a   lei-

surely stroll around the park. 

Other activities are possible – 

participation optional! 

September 23, 2017— meet at 9:00 a.m. 

Georgetown Loop Historic Railroad     
 

SAC has reserved 15 spaces for a trip on this Colorado railroad-

ing legend. We will be riding the train September 23, 2017, at 

10:45 a.m,. which will depart from the Georgetown Devil’s Gate 

station, at exit #228 off of I-70. Tickets are 

$21.95, first come first served.  
 

Make plans to see the amazing Fall colors 

on this beautiful ride through the hillsides 

outside of Georgetown. What a wonderful 

way to spend a September morning in 

Colorado! When we return we’ll stop for 

lunch in Georgetown at the Blue Sky Café, 

1510 Argentine Street.  Closes at 3:00. One 

$ sign with good reviews. Come join us! 

Please contact Sharon Hillyard ASAP for reservations to all SAC events at 303-424-7767 or 

email her at sharonh9978@gmail.com . Please indicate if you are in need of, or can provide, transportation.  



Marv and Phyllis Giddings have attended 4C’s since 1996. But their family’s history dates back to the early 

years of our country. The first Giddings arrived on the ship Planter in 1635, and the Giddings Hay Farm es-

tablished in 1658 in Massachusetts is evidence that the family worked hard to put down roots in the early days 

of our country. The Childers clan, Phyllis’ family, was also an early arrival in the Colonies, settling first in 

Virginia then moving south and west.  Many years later both families would eventually settle in and around 

Denver and Marv and Phyllis are proud to be called Colorado natives. 
 

Marvin Eugene Giddings was born Sept 22, 1941 at St. Luke’s Hospital in Denver, the first son of William J 

and Ruby Martin Giddings.  Marv’s younger brother, Del, was born in 1944, and sister, June, arrived in 1947. 

The family lived in the Bromwell neighborhood near 3rd and Milwaukee and Marv attended Bromwell Ele-

mentary through 2nd grade. Marv remembers what fun they had when their dad would take them down to the 

nearby dump to shoot off fireworks. That same site is now the location of the Cherry Creek Mall! When Marv 

was eight, his parents moved the family to Wheat Ridge. The family was active in Trinity Baptist Church and 

Marv was raised with the high moral code of that denomination, including no movies or dances. In those days, 

the unwritten rule was boys didn’t “smoke or chew or date girls who do.” Marvin attended Wheat Ridge 

schools from 3rd grade through high school. He was active in sports – track, in particular - and excelled in re-

lay races and the long jump. He also loved playing the trumpet in the Wheat Ridge High School award-

winning band, and his was the first class to graduate from the new Wheat Ridge High School in 1959. 
 

Phyllis Marie Childers was also born at St. Luke’s hospital in Denver “many years later” on October 18, 1944, 

to John Burt and Florence Holmquist Childers.  During the “war years” the family lived on a small farm near 

Niwot. Her dad remained at home raising dairy cows, considered an essential occupation. However, several of 

her relatives did go including her uncle who was shot down at the very end of his tour and is buried in France.  

In 1949, the family moved into Longmont for a few years, where her dad had a small trucking company and 

did custom farming. While they lived in town, her mother worked in various places, and also began the first 

Longmont Bible Book Store in their living room. When their mother was away, Phyllis and her two sisters, 

Jennie – born in 1941, and Patty - born in 1946, helped out as sales people. 
 

In 1955, the family moved to a farm near Longmont. While Patty learned to drive farm equipment, Phyllis 

remained indoors dealing with asthma, so she learned to cook and bake at a young age and loved playing the 

piano. Phyllis recalls that they did have horses and loved to ride them. She also remembers the first time they 

heard a jet plane fly overhead and it nearly scared them to death. Then, on November 1, 1955, United Airlines 

Flight 629 exploded and crashed near their farm killing all aboard.  Jennie was home alone and heard the 

plane go down. Vehicles from all around streamed down their road, looking for the plane – which came down 

just a few miles northeast of the farm. It was an incident they would never forget. 
 

The family attended Calvary Baptist Church in Longmont and Phyllis was raised with the same strong moral 

code as Marv. Life revolved around church, school, and work at home and away from the farm. During those 

middle school years, Phyllis and Patty (who also attends 4C’s) attended a small country school that combined 

grades 1-2, 3-5 and 6-8!  The girls felt they had attended each grade 3 times! While others attended football 

games, Phyllis began working as a carhop at Hamburger Haven at only 13. But she enjoyed a great family life, 

and Phyllis gives credit to amazing church youth sponsors who rallied around the teenagers offering whole-

some activities that made them feel like they weren’t missing anything. Phyllis graduated from Longmont 

High School in 1962. 
 

After high school, Marv worked toward his Bachelors in Mechanical Engineering at CSU in Ft. Collins. Just a 

few years later, Phyllis attended Westmont College in California, but returned to Colorado after a year and 

transferred to CSU as well. She took an attic apartment in the home of an elderly lady and helped run Ft. 

Collins’ first Bible Book store in an unused bedroom in her landlady’s home. Marv and Phyllis first met while 

attending First Baptist Church. They became friends working together at the Sunday evening college group. 

One of the activities of the group was to have a vesper service for local nursing home residents. Marv would 

often play his trumpet for those outings and Phyllis accompanied him on the piano. She was also always will-

ing to lend a sympathetic ear as Marv went through the heart-ache of a broken engagement. 

GETTING TO KNOW YOU…… 

 

Marvin and Phyllis Giddings 



Phyllis moved from her attic apartment to the AAUW co-op house to save money and worked while attending 

school. In December of 1964, the House had its annual Christmas dinner and Phyllis offered to serve in the 

kitchen. However, the girls insisted she attend and invite a date. She tried her cousin unsuccessfully, then 

thought of her good friend Marv at church who might be willing to come – just as a friend. Well, one thing led 

to another and they began dating seriously in January and were married at Calvary Baptist Church in Long-

mont on September 10, 1965. The couple had to rush back from their short honeymoon to “stand in line” to 

register for their next semester classes (no computers in those days!). In 1966, Marvin finished his Masters in 

Economics and Phyllis received her BS degree in Home Economics Education. 
 

After graduation, Marv enrolled at Conservative Baptist Theological Seminary in 

Denver and Phyllis looked for teaching jobs. With few options in the Denver 

area, she did find that she qualified to teach in the Head Start Program and taught 

in Commerce City for two years while Marv worked part-time at the post office. 

Marv’s goal was not to serve God as a pastor or missionary, but as a better-

trained and well-rounded layman. As part of their training, all students at the 

school were required to serve in field ministry, so in the fall of 1966, Marv ac-

cepted the position of youth leader at Belcaro Evangelical Free Church. The next 

summer, a musical group from Trinity Junior College in Langley, BC presented a 

concert and slide presentation about the school which interested the couple. Marv kept in contact with Dr. Cal 

Hanson, the school’s founding president, and after further correspondence and meetings, he was offered the 

position of Acting Dean of Students following graduation from the seminary in the summer of 1969. 
 

Moving to a “foreign” country was quite an adventure for the young couple and they were instantly captivated 

by the fledgling campus situated on a former dairy farm in the beautiful Fraser Valley. Marv’s duties as Act-

ing Dean were many and varied and he wasn’t sure that his degrees adequately prepared him for this new po-

sition. Despite its ups and downs, Marv and Phyllis enjoyed their time in Canada. Phyllis drew from her previ-

ous experience and started the first campus book store while Marv worked to make each student’s experience 

at TJC the best it could be. The couple enjoyed inviting the students into their home for fun and fellowship 

and Phyllis’ delicious cookies. Those impromptu gatherings helped fill a void in many a homesick college stu-

dent’s life. They had the additional privilege of traveling with the musical ensemble from the school, perform-

ing in many towns in British Columbia and Alberta. During one trip, Phyllis was expecting their first daugh-

ter, Kimberley and had to meet the challenges of eating at each stop where their hosts provided special food 

for them – moose roast, moose stew, moose hamburgers, and more moose roasts! 
 

After a year as Acting Dean, Marv stayed on and taught Economics, Field Surveying, Old and New Testa-

ment, and Math for two years. He became Dean of Students again for another year and then returned to teach-

ing for his fifth and final year at Trinity. Kimberley, born in 1970, was almost four and the couple longed to 

be near family again. So Marv resigned and returned to Colorado to work at Public Service the same year his 

dad retired from Public Service. While Phyllis and Kimberley stayed behind in Langley to pack their belong-

ings and oversee the sale of the house, Marv set about finding a home for them in Denver. An old grade 

school friend told him of a house for sale in Arvada, not his first choice of towns, but he went to check it out 

and he liked it and thought Phyllis would, too, so he bought it and they have lived there for 42 years. It turned 

out to be the perfect spot for them with both church and schools nearby. 
 

Marv worked 25 years at Public Service, first in Rates and Regulations and later in Financial Services. He 

continued teaching periodically both within Public Service and across the country, explaining how Public Ser-

vice determined their rates and regulations. His knowledge made him the perfect spokesman for Public Ser-

vice in Washington, D.C. where he testified before the Public Utilities Commission. Away from work, he 

taught Sunday School at Ralston Hills Baptist Church, was a deacon, the song leader, and choir member. Life 

at home got busier and busier with the arrival of three more babies - Whitney in 1979, Nicole in 1982, and 

Andrew in 1985. In addition to caring for her four children, Phyllis was pianist and organist, worked with 

women’s bible study and was church treasurer for many years. Later, as the children got older, Marvin trained 

to referee soccer games and did so all over the area for many years. Some days he was a ref and had 3 children 

playing so Phyllis and Patty covered games he couldn’t attend.  



The children all attended Stott, Oberon and A-West schools Between 1988 and 1990, Phyllis home-schooled 

them, and during that time, the family became very involved with Russian refugees. They helped locate hous-

ing and jobs, took them to INS and doctor appointments and helped fill out endless immigration paperwork. 

Despite their struggles with language and communication, many of the Russian families became very dear 

friends with whom “Marvel” and “Felix” continue to spend time. Eventually, the Ralston Hills congregation 

became mostly Russian and it seemed very appropriate, in 1997, to turn over the church and property to the 

growing Russian church family. Ralston Hills Slavic Baptist Church has since been responsible for planting 

several new churches in the Denver metro area. 
 

Having heard from many friends about the awesome pastor and youth group at 4 C’s, the Giddings family de-

cided to check out this church that met in our first daughter’s former school. They quickly decided that this 

would be their new church home, although, even after their move, Phyllis continued with the Russian church – 

attending first service here then running over to Ralston Hills to play the organ and help them with the diffi-

cult paperwork following their arrival in America. Finally, in 2002, because there were enough English-

speaking folks who were able to help the newcomers, Phyllis was “excused” by the Russian elders. She could 

now be a “full time” 4C’s member. 
 

Always a “do-er,” Marv immediately joined the choir, volunteered for the lay pastors staff, taught in the adult 

classes and enjoyed helping with VBS. Phyllis worked for 10 years in MOPS caring for the 18-24 month old 

toddlers, served on the Fellowship committee, and was on council and chaired the Missions Committee 

through which 4C’s first connected with Hope House. Marv had started aerating lawns to raise money for An-

drew’s soccer team and then to help with school expenses. Eventually, he turned his fundraising attention to 

Hope House and would personally raise over $60,000 for that worthy cause. Hope House now gives out a 

yearly award called the “Marv Giddings Extraordinary Fundraising Award.” 
 

After Marv retired from Public Service in 1999, he worked for his brother in commercial construction for sev-

eral years. When construction slowed down, Marv left and worked for a sub-contractor, learning codes and 

preparing bids for steel construction. During this time, he was also an adjunct professor at CCU. In 2009, he 

finally retired for good and in 2010,11,12, and 13, he traveled with his brother, Del, to Southeast Asia to put 

in water systems for mountain tribes people in the northern area of Thailand.  In 1991, Phyllis had started her 

own business, baking cookies and candies for teachers, friends and even some commercial clients which she 

has continued to do until the present, though now on a much smaller scale. 
 

After Marv was diagnosed with Alzheimer’s Disease in 2014, he and Phyllis have had to slow down some. 

Now, time is spent with grandkids and babysitting, but they know that those opportunities will be reduced as 

the children get older and Marv’s condition tolerates less commotion and noise.  They are just so grateful that 

the children live near by and they can visit regularly. Three families live in Arvada and one in Ft. Collins. The 

only thing Phyllis plans on right now is being real busy taking care of Marv in the future. 
 

Looking back, Marv’s and Phyllis’ calling has always been taking care of people in many different places and 

circumstances. They came from a family history of those who were never afraid to demonstrate their compas-

sion for others less fortunate and from families who prayed for each other and were always active in their 

churches and the lives of their children. Family always came first, but there was always enough to share with 

others. It has been a generational thing. As Phyllis said, the philosophy always was, “You can’t take it with 

you, but you can send it on ahead”.  

 

July     August (cont’) 

Norm Waugh ……. 7/24       Clint Chandler ……8/27       
Donna Hughes. …. 7/30       Arlys Persson …….8/31 
 August    Don Whipple………8/31 
John Johnson……….8/5  September 
Debbie Nelson……..8/12       Frank Mathie……..9/19 
Susan Scherrer ….. 8/13       Ken Nelson……….. 9/22   
Patricia Harry…...8/20 Lynn Callison……. 9/26 

Upcoming Birthdays! 


